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                                  INTRODUCTION 
 
        This Registration Statement on Form S-8 is filed by Western Digital 
Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and relates to 20,000,000 
shares of Common Stock of the Company issuable pursuant to the Company's 
Broad-Based Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). 
 
 
 
                                     PART I 
              INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE SECTION 10(a) PROSPECTUS 
 
ITEM 1. PLAN INFORMATION.* 
 
ITEM 2. REGISTRANT INFORMATION AND EMPLOYEE PLAN ANNUAL INFORMATION.* 
 
*       Information required by Part I of Form S-8 to be contained in the 
        Section 10(a) prospectus is omitted from this registration statement in 
        accordance with Rule 428 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended 
        (the "Securities Act"), and the Note to Part I of Form S-8. 
 
                                     PART II 
               INFORMATION REQUIRED IN THE REGISTRATION STATEMENT 
 
ITEM 3. INCORPORATION OF DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE 
 
        The following documents, which previously have been filed by the Company 
with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "Commission"), are incorporated 
herein by reference and made a part hereof: 
 
        a)      The Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for fiscal year ended 
                July 3, 1999; 
 
        b)      The Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters 
                ended October 2, 1999 and December 31, 1999; 
 
        c)      The Company's Current Reports on Form 8-K dated September 30, 
                1999, October 6, 1999, October 20, 1999, November 12, 1999, 
                January 13, 2000, January 20, 2000, January 25, 2000 and April 
                27, 2000; 
 
        d)      The description of the Company's Common Stock contained in the 
                Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 
                33-54968), including any amendment or report filed for the 
                purpose of updating such description; and 
 
        e)      The description of the Company's Rights contained in the 
                Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A (File No. 
                001-08703), including any amendment or report filed for the 
                purpose of updating such description. 
 
        All documents filed by the Company pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 
and 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange 
Act"), subsequent to the date of this Registration Statement and prior to the 
filing of a post-effective amendment hereto that indicates that all securities 
offered hereunder have been sold or that deregisters all securities then 
remaining unsold shall be deemed to be incorporated by reference herein and to 
be a part hereof from the date of filing of such documents. 
 
        For purposes of this Registration Statement, any statement contained in 
a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference shall 
be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that a statement contained 
herein or in any other subsequently filed document that also is or is deemed to 
be incorporated herein by reference modifies or supersedes such statement in 
such document. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, 
except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this Registration 
Statement. 
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ITEM 4. DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES. 
 
        Not applicable. 
 
ITEM 5. INTERESTS OF NAMED EXPERTS AND COUNSEL. 
 
        None. 
 
ITEM 6. INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS. 
 
        Section 145(a) of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware 
(the "GCL") provides that a Delaware corporation may indemnify any person who 
was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending 
or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative 
or investigative, other than an action by or in the right of the corporation, by 
reason of the fact that such person is or was a director, officer, employee or 
agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation 
as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation or enterprise, 
against expenses, judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and 
reasonably incurred by such person in connection with such action, suit or 
proceeding if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to 
be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect 
to any criminal action or proceeding, had no cause to believe his conduct was 
unlawful. 
 
        Section 145(b) of the GCL provides that a Delaware corporation may 
indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party 
to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of 
corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that such 
person acted in any of the capacities set forth above, against expenses actually 
and reasonably incurred by such person in connection with the defense or 
settlement of such action or suit if he or she acted under similar standards to 
those set forth above, except that no indemnification may be made in respect to 
any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to 
be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the court in 
which such action or suit was brought shall determine that despite the 
adjudication of liability, but in view of all the circumstances of the case, 
such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to be indemnified for such 
expenses which the court shall deem proper. 
 
        Section 145 of the GCL further provides that to the extent a director or 
officer of a corporation has been successful in the defense of any action, suit 
or proceeding referred to in subsection (a) and (b) or in the defense of any 
claim, issue or matter therein, he shall be indemnified against expenses 
actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection therewith; that 
indemnification provided for by Section 145 shall not be deemed exclusive of any 
other rights to which the indemnified party may be entitled; and that the 
corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of a director or 
officer of the corporation against any liability asserted against such officer 
or director and incurred by him or her in any such capacity or arising out of 
his or her status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power 
to indemnify him or her against such liabilities under Section 145. 
 
        As permitted by Section 102(b)(7) of the GCL, the Company's Certificate 
of Incorporation provides that a director shall not be liable to the Company or 
its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a 
director. However, such provision does not eliminate or limit the liability of a 
director for acts or omissions not in good faith or for breaching his or her 
duty of loyalty, engaging in intentional misconduct or knowingly violating the 
law, paying a dividend or approving a stock repurchase which was illegal, or 
obtaining an improper personal benefit. A provision of this type has no effect 
on the availability of equitable remedies, such as injunction or rescission, for 
breach of fiduciary duty. 
 
        The Company's Bylaws require that directors and officers be indemnified 
to the maximum extent permitted by Delaware law. 
 
        The Company may, from time to time, enter into indemnity agreements with 
each of its directors and officers requiring that the Company pay on behalf of 
each director and officer party thereto any amount that he or she is or becomes 
legally obligated to pay because of any claim or claims made against him or her 
because of any act or omission or neglect or breach of duty including any actual 
or alleged error or misstatement or misleading statement, which he or she 
commits or suffers while acting in his or her capacity as a director and/or 
officer of the Company and solely because of his or her being a director and/or 
officer. Under the GCL, absent such an indemnity agreement, indemnification of a 
director or officer is discretionary rather than mandatory (except in the case 
of a 



 
 
                                       3 



   4 
 
proceeding in which a director or officer is successful on the merits). 
Consistent with the Company's Bylaw provision on the subject, the indemnity 
agreements require the Company to make prompt payment of defense and 
investigation costs and expenses at the request of the director or officer in 
advance of indemnification, provided that the recipient undertakes to repay the 
amounts if it is ultimately determined that he or she is not entitled to 
indemnification for such expense and provided further that such advance shall 
not be made if it is determined that the director or officer acted in bad faith 
or deliberately breached his or her duty to the Company or its stockholders and, 
as a result, it is more likely than not that it will ultimately be determined 
that he or she is not entitled to indemnification under the terms of the 
indemnity agreement. The indemnity agreements make the advance of litigation 
expenses mandatory absent a special determination to the contrary, whereas under 
the GCL absent such an indemnity agreement, such advance would be discretionary. 
Under the indemnity agreement, the Company would not be required to pay or 
reimburse the director or officer for his or her expenses in seeking 
indemnification recovery against the Company. By the terms of the indemnity 
agreement, its benefits are not available if the director or officer has other 
indemnification or insurance coverage for the subject claim or, with respect to 
the matters giving rise to the claim, (i) received a personal benefit, (ii) 
violated Section 16(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or analogous 
provisions of law, or (iii) committed certain acts of dishonesty. Absent the 
indemnity agreement, indemnification that might be made available to directors 
and officers could be changed by amendments to the Company's Certificate of 
Incorporation or Bylaws. 
 
        The Company has a policy of directors' liability insurance which insures 
the directors and officers against the cost of defense, settlement or payment of 
a judgment under certain circumstances. 
 
ITEM 7. EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION CLAIMED. 
 
        Not applicable. 
 
ITEM 8. EXHIBITS. 
 
 
Exhibit No.    Description 
- -----------    ----------- 
 
    4.1        Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company 
               (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.4.1 to the Company's 
               Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 29, 
               1997, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 
               9, 1997). 
 
    4.2        Bylaws of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 
               to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter 
               ended October 2, 1999, as filed with the Securities and Exchange 
               Commission on November 16, 1999). 
 
    4.3        Rights Agreement between Western Digital Corporation and American 
               Stock Transfer and Trust Company, as Rights Agent (incorporated 
               by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A, 
               as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 
               19, 1998). 
 
    4.4        Amendment to Rights Agreement between Western Digital Corporation 
               and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, as Rights Agent. 
 
    4.5        Form of Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to 
               the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-B, as filed with 
               the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 3, 1987). 
 
    5          Opinion of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP. 
 
    23.1       Consent of KPMG LLP, independent auditors. 
 
    23.2       Consent of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (contained in Exhibit 5 
               hereto). 
 
    24         Power of Attorney (contained on signature page hereto). 
 
 
ITEM 9. UNDERTAKINGS. 
 
        (a)    The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes: 
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               (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being 
made, a post-effective amendment to this Registration Statement: 
 
                      (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 
                      10(a)(3) of the Securities Act; 
 
                      (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events 
                      arising after the effective date of the Registration 
                      Statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment 
                      thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, 
                      represent a fundamental change in the information set 
                      forth in the Registration Statement; 
 
                      (iii) To include any material information with respect to 
                      the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the 
                      Registration Statement or any material change to such 
                      information in the Registration Statement; 
 
provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i) and (a)(1)(ii) do not apply if the 
information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those 
paragraphs is contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the 
Commission by the registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the 
Exchange Act that are incorporated by reference in the Registration Statement. 
 
               (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the 
Securities Act each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new 
registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
 
               (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective 
amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the 
termination of the offering. 
 
        (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of 
determining any liability under the Securities Act, each filing of the 
registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange 
Act (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual 
report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act) that is 
incorporated by reference in this Registration Statement shall be deemed to be a 
new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the 
offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona 
fide offering thereof. 
 
        (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the 
Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons 
of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the 
registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Commission such 
indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and 
is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification 
against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses 
incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant 
in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such 
director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being 
registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter 
has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate 
jurisdiction the question of whether such indemnification by it is against 
public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by a final 
adjudication of such issue. 
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                                   SIGNATURES 
 
        Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Company 
certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the 
requirements for filing on Form S8 and has duly caused this Registration 
Statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly 
authorized, in the City of Irvine, State of California, on May 4, 2000. 
 
                                   WESTERN DIGITAL CORPORATION 
 
 
                                   By:  /s/ Matthew E. Massengill 
                                      ------------------------------------------ 
                                      Matthew E. Massengill 
                                      President and Chief Executive Officer 
 
 
 
                                POWER OF ATTORNEY 
 
        Each person whose signature appears below constitutes and appoints 
MATTHEW E. MASSENGILL and MICHAEL A. CORNELIUS his or her true and lawful 
attorneys-in-fact and agents, each acting alone, with full powers of 
substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place 
and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign any and all amendments (including 
post-effective amendments) to this Registration Statement and to file the same, 
with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the 
Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and 
agents, each acting alone, full power and authority to do and perform each and 
every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in and about the 
premises, as full to all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in 
person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and 
agents, each acting alone, or his substitute or substitutes, may lawfully do or 
cause to be done by virtue hereof. 
 
        Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this 
Registration Statement has been signed by the following persons in the 
capacities and on the dates indicated. 
 
 
 
 
   NAME AND SIGNATURE                       TITLE                           DATE 
   ------------------                       -----                           ---- 
                                                                   
/s/ Matthew E. Massengill           President, Chief Executive Officer  May 4, 2000 
- -----------------------------       and Director (Principal Executive 
Matthew E. Massengill               Officer) 
 
 
 
                                    Chairman of the Board               May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
Charles A. Haggerty 
 
 
/s/ Teresa Hopp                     Senior Vice President, Finance      May 4, 2000 
- -----------------------------       and Chief Financial Officer 
Teresa Hopp                         (Principal Financial and Accounting 
                                    Officer) 
 
 
/s/ James A. Abrahamson             Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
James A. Abrahamson 
 
 
 
                                       6 



   7 
 
 
 
 
                                                                   
                                    Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
Peter D. Behrendt 
 
 
/s/ I.M. Booth                      Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
I.M. Booth 
 
 
/s/ Andre R. Horn                   Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
Andre R. Horn 
 
 
/s/ Anne O. Krueger                 Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
Anne O. Krueger 
 
 
/s/ Thomas E. Pardun                Director                            May 4, 2000 
- ----------------------------- 
Thomas E. Pardun 
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Exhibit No.    Description 
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    4.1        Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Company 
               (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.4.1 to the Company's 
               Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 29, 
               1997, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 
               9, 1997). 
 
    4.2        Bylaws of the Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 
               to the Company's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter 
               ended October 2, 1999, as filed with the Securities and Exchange 
               Commission on November 16, 1999). 
 
    4.3        Rights Agreement between Western Digital Corporation and American 
               Stock Transfer and Trust Company, as Rights Agent (incorporated 
               by reference to the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-A, 
               as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 
               19, 1998). 
 
    4.4        Amendment to Rights Agreement between Western Digital Corporation 
               and American Stock Transfer and Trust Company, as Rights Agent. 
 
    4.5        Form of Common Stock Certificate (incorporated by reference to 
               the Company's Registration Statement on Form 8-B, as filed with 
               the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 3, 1987). 
 
    5          Opinion of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP. 
 
    23.1       Consent of KPMG LLP, independent auditors. 
 
    23.2       Consent of Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP (contained in Exhibit 5 
               hereto). 
 
    24         Power of Attorney (contained on signature page hereto). 
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                                                                     EXHIBIT 4.4 
 
                          AMENDMENT TO RIGHTS AGREEMENT 
 
         This Amendment (this "Amendment") to Rights Agreement (the "Rights 
Agreement") is effective as of January 1, 2000 by and between Western Digital 
Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Corporation") and American Stock 
Transfer & Trust Company, a New York corporation (the "Rights Agent"). 
Capitalized terms used herein but not defined herein shall have their defined 
meanings set forth in the Rights Agreement. 
 
                                   BACKGROUND 
 
         A. The Corporation and the Rights Agent entered into the Rights 
Agreement effective as of October 15, 1998. 
 
         B. The Rights Agreement provides that the Continuing Directors have 
certain powers to the exclusion of other directors. 
 
         C. In response to a recent ruling by the Delaware Supreme Court, the 
parties wish to amend the terms of the Rights Agreement to eliminate the concept 
and powers of the Continuing Directors. 
 
                                    AGREEMENT 
 
         NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereby agree as follows: 
 
         1. Section 1(j) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
         "[This Section intentionally left blank.]" 
 
         2. Section 1(g)(g) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following 
is inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
         "[This Section intentionally left blank.]" 
 
         3. Section 11(a)(ii) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the 
following is inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            (ii) Subject to Section 23(a) and Section 24, in the event any 
Person (other than an Exempt Person), alone or together with its Affiliates and 
Associates, shall, at any time after the Rights Dividend Declaration Date, 
become the Beneficial Owner of 15% or more of the shares of Common Stock then 
outstanding, unless the event causing the 15% threshold to be crossed is a 
transaction set forth in Section 13(a), or is an acquisition of shares of Common 
Stock pursuant to a tender offer or an exchange offer for all outstanding shares 
of Common Stock at a price and on terms determined by the Board of Directors of 
the Corporation after receiving advice from one or more investment banking 
firms, to be (a) at a price which is fair to stockholders of the Corporation 
(taking into account all factors which such members of the Board deem relevant 
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including, without limitation, prices which could reasonably be achieved if the 
Corporation or its assets were sold on an orderly basis designed to realize 
maximum value) and (b) otherwise in the best interests of the Corporation and 
its stockholders, then, proper provision shall be made so that each holder of a 
Right (except as provided below and in Section 7(e)) shall thereafter have the 
right to receive, upon exercise thereof at the then current Purchase Price in 
accordance with the terms of this Agreement, in lieu of a number of one 
one-thousandths of a share of Preferred Stock, such number of shares of Common 
Stock of the Corporation as shall equal the result obtained by (x) multiplying 
the then current Purchase Price by the then number of one one-thousandths of a 
share of Preferred Stock for which a Right was exercisable immediately prior to 
the occurrence of a Section 11(a)(ii) Event, and (y) dividing that product 
(which, following such occurrence, shall thereafter be referred to as the 
"Purchase Price" for each Right and for all purposes of this Agreement) by 50% 
of the Current Market Price (determined pursuant to Section 11(d)) per share of 
Common Stock on the date of such occurrence (such number of shares is herein 
called the "Adjustment Shares"); provided that the Purchase Price and the number 
of Adjustment Shares shall be further adjusted as provided in this Agreement to 
reflect any events occurring after the date of such occurrence; and provided, 
further, that if the transaction that would otherwise give rise to the foregoing 
adjustment is also subject to the provisions of Section 13, then only the 
provisions of Section 13 shall apply and no adjustment shall be made pursuant to 
this Section 11(a)(ii). 
 
         4. Section 23(a) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following 
is inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "(a) The Board of Directors of the Corporation may, at its option, 
at any time prior to the earlier of (i) the Close of Business on the tenth 
(10th) day following the Stock Acquisition Date (or, if the Stock Acquisition 
Date shall have occurred prior to the Record Date, the Close of Business on the 
tenth (10th) day following the Record Date), subject to extension as provided in 
Section 27 or (ii) the Close of Business on the Final Expiration Date, redeem 
all but not less than all the then outstanding Rights at a redemption price of 
$.001 per Right, as such amount may be appropriately adjusted to reflect any 
stock split, stock dividend or similar transaction occurring after the date 
hereof (such redemption price being hereinafter referred to as the "Redemption 
Price"). Notwithstanding anything contained in this Agreement to the contrary, 
the Rights shall not be exercisable after the occurrence of an event described 
in Section 11(a)(ii) until such time as the Corporation's right of redemption 
hereunder has expired. The Corporation may, at its option, pay the Redemption 
Price in cash, shares of Common Stock (based on the Current Market Price, as 
defined in Section 11(d)(i), of the Common Stock at the time of redemption) or 
any other form of consideration deemed appropriate by the Board of Directors. 
Such redemption of the Rights by the Corporation may be made effective at such 
time, on such basis and with such conditions as the Board of Directors in its 
sole discretion may establish." 
 
         5. Section 24(a) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "(a) Subject to applicable laws, rules and regulations, and subject 
to subsection (c) below, at any time after the occurrence of a Triggering Event, 
the Board of Directors of the 
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Stock per Right, appropriately adjusted to reflect any stock split, stock 
dividend or similar transaction occurring after the date hereof (such exchange 
ratio being hereinafter referred to as the "Ratio of Exchange"). Notwithstanding 
the foregoing, the Board of Directors shall not be empowered to effect such 
exchange at any time after any Person (other than an Exempt Person), together 
with all Affiliates and Associates of such Person, becomes the Beneficial Owner 
of 50% or more of the Common Stock then outstanding." 
 
         6. Section 24(c) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "(c) In the event that there shall not be sufficient Common Stock 
authorized but unissued to permit any exchange of Rights as contemplated in 
accordance with Section 24(a), the Corporation shall either take such action as 
may be necessary to authorize additional shares of Common Stock for issuance 
upon exchange of the Rights or alternatively, at the option of the Board of 
Directors, with respect to each Right (i) pay cash in an amount equal to the 
Current Value (as hereinafter defined), in lieu of issuing Common Stock in 
exchange therefor, or (ii) issue debt or equity securities or a combination 
thereof, having a value equal to the Current Value, in lieu of issuing Common 
Stock in exchange for each such Right, where the value of such securities shall 
be determined by a nationally recognized investment banking firm selected by the 
Board of Directors, or (iii) deliver any combination of cash, property, Common 
Stock and/or other securities having a value equal to the Current Value in 
exchange for each Right. For purposes of this Section 24(c) only, the "Current 
Value" shall mean the product of the current per share market price of Common 
Stock (determined pursuant to Section 11(d) on the date of the occurrence of the 
event described above in subparagraph (a)) multiplied by the number of shares of 
Common Stock for which the Right otherwise would be exchangeable if there were 
sufficient shares available. To the extent that the Corporation determines that 
some action need be taken pursuant to clauses (i), (ii), or (iii) of this 
Section 24(c), the Board of Directors may temporarily suspend the exercisability 
of the Rights for a period of up to sixty (60) days following the date on which 
the event described in Section 24(a) shall have occurred, in order to seek any 
authorization of additional Common Stock and/or to determine the appropriate 
form of distribution to be made pursuant to the above provision and to determine 
the value thereof. In the event of any such suspension, the Corporation shall 
issue a public announcement stating that the exercisability of the Rights has 
been temporarily suspended." 
 
         7. Section 24(e) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "(e) The Corporation may, at the option of the Board of Directors, 
at any time before any Person has become an Acquiring Person, exchange all or 
part of the then outstanding Rights for rights of substantially equivalent 
value, as determined reasonably and with good faith by the Board of Directors, 
based upon the advice of one or more nationally recognized investment banking 
firms." 
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         8. Section 24(f) is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "(f) Immediately upon the action of the Board of Directors ordering 
the exchange of any Rights pursuant to subsection (e) of this Section 24 and 
without any further action and without any notice, the right to exercise such 
Rights shall terminate and the only right thereafter of a holder of such Rights 
shall be to receive that number of rights in exchange therefore as has been 
determined by the Board of Directors in accordance with subsection (e) above. 
The Corporation shall give public notice of any such exchange; provided, 
however, that the failure to give, or any defect in, such notice shall not 
affect the validity of such exchange. The Corporation shall mail a notice of any 
such exchange to all of the holders of such Rights at their last addresses as 
they appear upon the registry books of the transfer agent for the Common Stock 
of the Corporation. Any notice which is mailed in the manner herein provided 
shall be deemed given, whether or not the holder receives the notice. Each such 
notice of exchange will state the method by which the exchange of the Rights 
will be effected." 
 
         9. Section 27 is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
            "27. Supplements and Amendments. 
 
         Prior to the Distribution Date and subject to the penultimate sentence 
of this Section 27, the Board of Directors of the Corporation may, in its sole 
and absolute discretion and the Rights Agent shall, if the Board of Directors so 
directs, supplement or amend any provision of this Agreement without the 
approval of any holders of certificates representing shares of Common Stock, 
whether or not such supplement or amendment is adverse to any holders of Rights. 
From and after the Distribution Date, and subject to the penultimate sentence of 
this Section 27, the Board of Directors may, and the Rights Agent shall, if the 
Board of Directors so directs, supplement or amend this Agreement without the 
approval of any holders of Rights Certificates in order to (i) cure any 
ambiguity, (ii) correct or supplement any provision contained herein which may 
be defective or inconsistent with any other provisions hereunder, (iii) shorten 
or lengthen any time period hereunder, or (iv) otherwise change or supplement 
the provisions hereunder in any manner which the Board of Directors may deem 
necessary or desirable and which shall not materially and adversely affect the 
interests of the holders of Rights Certificates (other than an Acquiring Person 
or an Affiliate or Associate of any such Person); provided, however, this 
Agreement may not be supplemented or amended after the Distribution Date to (A) 
make the Rights again redeemable after the Rights have ceased to be redeemable, 
or (B) change any other time period unless such change is for the purpose of 
protecting, enhancing or clarifying the rights of, and/or the benefits to the 
holders of Rights (other than any Acquiring Person and its Associates or 
Affiliates). Upon the delivery of a certificate from an appropriate officer of 
the Corporation which states that the proposed supplement or amendment is in 
compliance with the terms of this Section 27, the Rights Agent shall execute 
such supplement or amendment. Notwithstanding anything contained in this 
Agreement to the contrary, no supplement or amendment shall be made which 
changes the Redemption Price. Prior to the Distribution Date, 
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the interests of the holders of Rights shall be deemed coincident with the 
interests of the holders of Common Stock." Corporation, may cause the 
Corporation to exchange all or part of the then outstanding and exercisable 
Rights (which shall not include Rights that have become void pursuant to the 
provisions of Section 7(e)) for Common Stock at an exchange ratio of one share 
of Common 
 
         10. Section 29 is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
             "29. Determination and Actions by the Board of Directors, etc. 
 
         For all purposes of this Agreement, any calculation of the number of 
shares of Common Stock outstanding at any particular time, including for 
purposes of determining the particular percentage of such outstanding shares of 
Common Stock of which any Person is the Beneficial Owner, shall be made in 
accordance with the last sentence of Rule 13d-3(d)(1)(i) of the General Rules 
and Regulations under the Exchange Act. The Board of Directors of the 
Corporation shall have the exclusive power and authority to administer this 
Agreement and to exercise all rights and powers specifically granted to the 
Board of Directors of the Corporation or to the Corporation, or as may be 
necessary or advisable in the administration of this Agreement, including, 
without limitation, the right and power to (i) interpret the provisions of this 
Agreement, and (ii) make all determinations deemed necessary or advisable for 
the administration of this Agreement (including, but not limited to, a 
determination to redeem or not redeem the Rights, or to amend this Agreement). 
All such actions, calculations, interpretations and determinations (including, 
for purposes of clause (y) below, all omissions with respect to the foregoing) 
which are done or made by the Board of Directors of the Corporation in good 
faith, shall (x) be final, conclusive and binding on the Corporation, the Rights 
Agent, the holders of the Rights and all other parties, and (y) not subject any 
member of the Board of Directors to any liability to the holders of the Rights 
or to any other Person." 
 
         11. Section 31 is hereby deleted in its entirety and the following is 
inserted in lieu thereof: 
 
             "31. Severability. 
 
         If any term, provision, covenant or restriction of this Agreement is 
held by a court of competent jurisdiction or other authority to be invalid, void 
or unenforceable, the remainder of the terms, provisions, covenants and 
restrictions of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect and shall 
in no way be affected, impaired or invalidated; provided, however, that 
notwithstanding anything in this Agreement to the contrary, if any such term, 
provision, covenant or restriction is held by such court or authority to be 
invalid, void or unenforceable and the Board of Directors of the Corporation 
determines in its good faith judgment that severing the invalid language from 
this Agreement would adversely affect the purpose or effect of this Agreement, 
the right of redemption set forth in Section 23, if lapsed, shall be reinstated 
and shall not expire until the Close of Business on the tenth (10th) Business 
Day following the date of such determination by the Board of Directors of the 
Corporation." 
 
         12. Exhibit C is hereby deleted in its entirety and Exhibit C attached 
hereto and incorporated herein by reference is inserted in lieu thereof. 
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         13. Except as expressly set forth in this Amendment all other terms of 
the Rights Agreement shall remain in full force and effect. 
 
         14. This Amendment shall be governed by and construed in accordance 
with the laws of the State of Delaware applicable to contracts made and to be 
performed entirely within such State. 
 
         15. This Amendment may be executed in any number of counterparts and 
each of such counterparts shall for all purposes be deemed to be an original, 
and all such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same 
instrument. 
 
         IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Corporation and the Rights Agent have executed 
this Amendment effective as of the date first above written. 
 
 
                                           The Corporation: 
 
                                           Western Digital Corporation 
                                           a Delaware corporation 
 
 
                                           By: /s/ Michael A. Cornelius 
                                               --------------------------------- 
                                               Michael A. Cornelius 
                                               Vice President, Law and 
                                               Administration and Secretary 
 
 
                                           The Rights Agent: 
 
                                           American Stock Transfer & Trust 
                                           Company, a New York corporation 
 
 
                                           By:    /s/  JOSEPH WOLF 
                                               -------------------------------- 
                                           Name:  Joseph Wolf 
                                                 ------------------------------- 
                                           Title: Vice President 
                                                  ------------------------------ 
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                                    Exhibit C 
 
                          SUMMARY OF RIGHTS TO PURCHASE 
                                 PREFERRED STOCK 
                                       of 
                           WESTERN DIGITAL CORPORATION 
 
         On September 10, 1998 (the "Rights Dividend Declaration Date") the 
Board of Directors of Western Digital Corporation (the "Corporation") declared a 
dividend of one Right (a "Right") for each outstanding share of Corporation 
Common Stock to be distributed to stockholders of record at the close of 
business on November 30, 1998. Each Right entitles the registered holder to 
purchase from the Corporation one one-thousandth of a share (a "Unit") of Series 
A Junior Participating Preferred Stock (the "Preferred Stock") at a "Purchase 
Price" of $150, subject to adjustment. The description and terms of the Rights 
are set forth in a Rights Agreement (the "Rights Agreement") between the 
Corporation and American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, as Rights Agent. 
 
         A copy of the Rights Agreement has been filed with the Securities and 
Exchange Commission as an Exhibit to a Registration Statement on Form 8-A dated 
November 19, 1998. A copy of the Rights Agreement is available free of charge 
from the Corporation. This summary description of the Rights does not purport to 
be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Rights 
Agreement, which is incorporated herein by reference. A more detailed summary is 
also attached to the Form 8-A and to the Corporation's current report on Form 
8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission in connection with the 
adoption of the rights plan, and can be viewed on the Securities and Exchange 
Commission's web site at www.sec.gov or obtained from the Corporation upon 
request. 
 
         Initially, the Rights will be attached to all Common Stock certificates 
representing shares then outstanding, and no separate Rights Certificates will 
be distributed. 
 
         Until the Distribution Date (as described below), (i) the Rights will 
be evidenced by the Common Stock certificates and will be transferred with and 
only with such Common Stock certificates, (ii) new Common Stock certificates 
issued after November 30, 1998 will contain a notation incorporating the Rights 
Agreement by reference and (iii) the surrender for transfer of any certificates 
for Common Stock outstanding will also constitute the transfer of the Rights 
associated with the Common Stock represented by such certificate. 
 
         The Rights are not exercisable until the Distribution Date and will 
expire at the close of business on October 14, 2008, unless earlier redeemed or 
exchanged by the Corporation as described below. 
 
         The Rights will separate from the Common Stock and a Distribution Date 
will occur (the "Distribution Date") upon the earlier of 10 days (or such longer 
time as may be determined by the Corporation's board) following (i) a public 
announcement (or determination by the Corporation's board) that a person or 
group of affiliated or associated persons (an "Acquiring Person") has acquired, 
or obtained the right to acquire, beneficial ownership of 15% or more of 
 



   8 
the outstanding shares of Common Stock (the "Stock Acquisition Date"), or (ii) 
the commencement of a tender offer or exchange offer that would result in a 
person or group beneficially owning 15% or more of such outstanding shares of 
Common Stock. 
 
         As soon as practicable after the Distribution Date, Rights Certificates 
will be mailed to holders of record of the Common Stock as of the close of 
business on the Distribution Date and, thereafter, the separate Rights 
Certificates alone will represent the Rights. 
 
         In the event that on or at any time following the Rights Dividend 
Declaration Date, a person becomes the beneficial owner of more than 15% of the 
then outstanding shares of Common Stock (except pursuant to an offer for all 
outstanding shares of Common Stock which the board of directors determines to be 
fair to and otherwise in the best interests of the Corporation and its 
stockholders), then each holder of a Right will thereafter have the right to 
receive, upon exercise, Common Stock (or, in certain circumstances, cash, 
property or other securities of the Corporation) having a value equal to two 
times the Purchase Price of the Right. Rights are exercisable following the 
occurrence of the foregoing only after such time as the Rights are no longer 
redeemable by the Corporation, as set forth below. Notwithstanding any of the 
foregoing, following the occurrence of the event set forth in this paragraph, 
all Rights that are, or (under certain circumstances specified in the Rights 
Agreement) were, beneficially owned by any Acquiring Person will be null and 
void. 
 
         In the event that, at any time following the Stock Acquisition Date, 
(i) the Corporation is acquired in a merger or other business combination 
transaction in which the Corporation is not the surviving corporation or in 
which the Corporation's outstanding Common Stock is exchanged for cash, stock or 
other property (other than a merger which follows an offer for all outstanding 
shares described in the preceding paragraph), or (ii) 50% or more of the 
Corporation's assets or earning power is sold or transferred, each holder of a 
Right (except Rights which previously have been voided as set forth above) shall 
thereafter have the right to receive, upon exercise, common stock of the 
acquiring company having a value equal to two times the Purchase Price of the 
Right. 
 
         The Purchase Price payable, and the number of Units of Preferred Stock 
or other securities or property issuable, upon exercise of the Rights are 
subject to adjustment from time to time to prevent dilution, as set forth in the 
Rights Agreement. With certain exceptions, no adjustment in the Purchase Price 
will be required until cumulative adjustments amount to at least 1% of the 
Purchase Price. No fractional Rights, fractions of shares of Preferred Stock 
(other than fractions which are integral multiples of one one-thousandth of a 
share), or fractional shares of Common Stock will be issued and, in lieu 
thereof, an adjustment in cash will be made based on the market price of the 
Rights, Preferred Stock, or Common Stock, respectively, on the last trading date 
prior to the date of exercise. 
 
         In general, the Corporation may redeem the Rights in whole, but not in 
part, at a price of $.001 per Right, at any time until ten days following the 
Stock Acquisition Date (or such later date as may be determined by the 
Corporation's board). Immediately upon the action of the 
 
 
                                       2 
 
 



   9 
Board of Directors ordering redemption of the Rights, the Rights will terminate 
and the only right of the holders of Rights will be to receive the $.001 
redemption price. 
 
         At any time after a person becomes beneficial owner of 15% or more of 
the Common Stock then outstanding, and prior to the first date upon which that 
person becomes the beneficial owner of at least 50% of the outstanding Common 
Stock, the Corporation may, by majority vote of the board of directors, exchange 
some or all of the outstanding Rights (other than those that have become void) 
for shares of Common Stock at an exchange ratio of one share of Common Stock per 
Right, appropriately adjusted for splits, dividends, and similar transactions 
(the "Ratio of Exchange"). Immediately upon the action of the Board of Directors 
ordering the exchange of the Rights, the Rights will terminate and the only 
right of the holders of Rights will be to receive the number of Common Shares 
equal to the Ratio of Exchange. 
 
         Until a Right is exercised, the holder thereof, as such, will have no 
rights as a stockholder of the Corporation, including, without limitation, the 
right to vote or to receive dividends. 
 
         Other than those provisions relating to the redemption price of the 
Rights, any of the provisions of the Rights Agreement may be supplemented or 
amended by the Board of Directors prior to the Distribution Date, without 
approval of the Rights holders, whether or not a supplement or amendment is 
adverse to the Rights holders. After the Distribution Date, the provisions of 
the Rights Agreement (other than the provisions relating to the redemption price 
or the final expiration date of the Rights) may be amended by the Board of 
Directors in order to make changes which do not materially and adversely affect 
the interests of holders of Rights (excluding the interests of any Acquiring 
Person), provided, however, that the Rights Agreement may not be amended to (i) 
make the Rights again redeemable after the Rights have ceased to be redeemable, 
or (ii) change any other time period unless such change is for the benefit of 
the holders (excluding any Acquiring Person). 
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                                    EXHIBIT 5 
 
                     OPINION OF GIBSON, DUNN & CRUTCHER LLP 
 
 
                                   May 4, 2000 
 
 
 
 
 
(949) 451-3800                                                    C 96182-00002 
 
Western Digital Corporation 
8105 Irvine Center Drive 
Irvine, California  92618 
 
        Re:    Registration Statement on Form S-8 for 20,000,000 Shares 
               of Common Stock 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen: 
 
        We have examined the Registration Statement on Form S8 (the 
"Registration Statement") to be filed by Western Digital Corporation, a Delaware 
corporation (the "Company") with the Securities and Exchange Commission in 
connection with the registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended 
(the "Securities Act") of 20,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock, $0.01 
par value per share (the "Common Stock"), reserved for issuance under the 
Western Digital Corporation Broad-Based Stock Incentive Plan (the "Plan"). 
 
        For purposes of rendering this opinion, we have made such legal and 
factual examinations as we have deemed necessary under the circumstances and, as 
part of such examination, we have examined, among other things, originals and 
copies, certified or otherwise identified to our satisfaction, of such 
documents, corporate records and other instruments as we have deemed necessary 
or appropriate. For the purposes of such examination, we have assumed the 
genuineness of all signatures on original documents and the conformity to 
original documents of all copies submitted to us. 
 
        On the basis of and in reliance upon the foregoing, we are of the 
opinion that assuming the Registration Statement shall have become effective 
pursuant to the provisions of the Securities Act, the shares of Common Stock 
being offered under the Plan, when issued in accordance with the provisions of 
the Plan will be validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable. 
 
        We hereby consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the 
Registration Statement. In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we 
are in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the 
Securities Act. 
 
                                            Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
                                            /s/ Gibson, Dunn & Crutcher LLP 
                                            GIBSON, DUNN & CRUTCHER LLP 
 
RSB/MJB 
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                                  EXHIBIT 23.1 
 
                               CONSENT OF KPMG LLP 
 
 
 
                         CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT AUDITORS 
 
We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration 
Statement on Form S-8 and related prospectus pertaining to the Western Digital 
Corporation Broad-Based Stock Incentive Plan of our report dated July 21, 1999, 
except as to Note 11, which is as of September 29, 1999, relating to the 
consolidated balance sheets of Western Digital Corporation as of June 27, 1998 
and July 3, 1999, and the related consolidated statements of operations, 
shareholders' equity (deficiency) and cash flows for each of the years in the 
three-year period ended July 3, 1999, and the related schedule, which report 
appears in the July 3, 1999 Annual Report on Form 10-K of Western Digital 
Corporation. 
 
 
 
 
                                            /s/ KPMG LLP 
                                            KPMG LLP 
 
Orange County, California 
May 4, 2000 
 
 


